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Dear Sir/Madam
HARROW CORE STRATEGY: PREFERRED OPTIONS
Thank you for consulting with the Home Builder’s Federation on Harrow’s Core Strategy Preferred Options.  

Vision

We feel the vision and supporting objectives are still underdeveloped. It communicates little about what is distinctive about Harrow, its future proposed path of development and, critically, a brief summary of the chief obstacles and problems that might be encountered along the way. As it currently stands, the vision and objectives could apply to any borough in London. 

We would draw your attention to paragraph 4.2 of PPS12 which states that the “vision should be informed by an analysis of the characteristics of the area and its constituent parts and the key issues and challenges facing them.” While we acknowledge that the council has outlined these issues in some detail in the supporting text of section 2, some of this material might have informed the vision and objectives reflecting how the council could build upon existing strengths and opportunities (e.g. good transport communications aiding development along the Harrow central growth corridor) or where it needs to address outstanding problems (the challenge of improving the environmental conditions for new and existing residents concentrated in and around the town hubs). 
We believe the council needs to be more candid about the possible obstacles or circumstances that might impede the delivery of its preferred vision, for example, whether the projected development of its growth corridor or town centres is viable in the next five years. This need not be a sign of weakness, rather it would help the council in preparing its contingency objectives to meet housing need and demand in the short to medium term. Furthermore, this would support the Government’s requirement that core strategies are flexible and responsive to changing circumstances (see paragraph 4.46 of PPS12). 
Population
Harrow’s population is predicted to increase from 213,000 to 223,000 by 2025 – an increase of 10,000 people. Taking the current average household size, which according to the Office of National Statistics is 2.33 persons, then this would generate the need for an additional 4,291 homes by 2025. If all these homes – the current target of 4,000 by 2017 plus a further 4,291 by 2025 – are to be built within Harrow’s principle urban centres then we feel this must be clearly communicated to the residents of these areas so they are aware of the consequences of carrying the burden of Harrow’s future development and what this might be in terms of impact and access to services and amenities. 
Associated with this, the council must be more realistic about the extent to which it will be able to mitigate the effects of any intensification by the council increasing its share of the planning gain: land values in town centre locations will be higher because housebuilders will be competition for land from commercial, retail and services uses. If s106 demands, affordable housing quotas and other regulatory demands are set too high then development will prove either unviable (resulting in fewer homes, causing worsening housing conditions, and fuelling house price inflation in the remaining, scarcer, stock), or else those homes that are built will be priced beyond the means of most households. Harrow will then end up with a polarised housing market with affordable housing only for the most needy or key workers (provided, incidentally, at the expense of first time buyers who will be forced to pay more for their housing) and exclusive housing available only to those who can afford the steep mortgages. The concept of low cost market housing will become a thing of history. 
Paragraph 2.8

The council asserts that its housing need can only be met by raising densities in town centre locations and mitigating the effects of densification through higher design standards and supporting infrastructure. We would query whether the council has truly tested this draft policy with those residents who will be affected by these sustainable policies. Has it clearly explained to them the impact of this policy ‘preference’ by explaining who loses and by how much from this decision? The tenor of this document suggests that the alternatives, including the possibility for more development in the northern part of the borough which might draw aspirant households in this direction by providing more spacious, freehold, housing, were never adequately explored with the residents of the town centres. We need to ensure that we really are ‘planning in the public interest’ not in the interests of a privileged minority (compare this section with the statement in paragraph 2.22 concerning the need to preserve Harrow’s green and leafy reputation). 
But if all housing is to be channelled into these already ‘intensively developed’ town centre locations then an adequate supply of land must be identified which is suitable, deliverable and developable in accordance with paragraphs 54-57 of PPS3. The council must plan to help remove obstacles to bringing suitable sites forward and not simply rely on extracting the maximum possible planning gain to pay for all infrastructure required. We would draw to your attention the recent failure of Brent’s core strategy on the issue of the inadequacy of its infrastructure planning and its assumption that this would be paid for from developer contributions. 
Paragraph 2.9

We are uncertain what evidence the council has to support its assertion that there is a need for a greater proportion of larger family homes. This may well be the case but the council will need to have regard to the forthcoming GLA Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA) and evidence from its own SHMA which may suggest otherwise, or indicate that the need for one bed flats is as great. No evidence is presented in this document to substantiate this claim. Moreover, evidence from the SHMA will have a bearing on where development might need to take place so that residential land allocations are responsive to market preferences (of course the council can, following consultation, decide to ‘buck market trends’ and influence the direction of development along what it believes is a more ‘sustainable’ course).  
We would also remind the council that in accordance with PPS3 the council can only attempt to determine the size and tenure of affordable housing stock, and not the market element of any scheme. 

Economy, employment and skills

The council must also bear in mind that adequate supplies of land will need to be identified to aid the expansion of industry, commerce and services. In paragraph 2.16 it acknowledges this will be a challenge, yet in the preceding paragraph the document argues that all development will be encouraged on previously developed land. Also in paragraph 2.18 it acknowledges that employment sites are under pressure from housing. Is it realistic, therefore, for the council to conclude that it can meet all its development needs within its existing urban areas? Is it confident that it can do so without having a deleterious impact on the living conditions of the residents, existing and new, of these areas?

Paragraph 2.17
We are unaware whether Harrow has carried out a SHLAA so it is difficult to assess the veracity of the council’s claim that it has a ‘limited’ number of large sites. The council should await the outcome of the GLA SHLAA and the LDA’s forthcoming Brownfield Sites Review in case these identify larger sites that may be suitable for either housing or which could free up other sites for employment purposes. 

We are also concerned that Harrow has not involved stakeholders, including representatives from housebuilders and land owners, to date in preparing its strategy for the planned location of new housing. The HBF has certainly received no communiqué from the council. We should draw to your attention that paragraph 38 of PPS3 states that:
“Local Planning Authorities should, working with stakeholders, set out the criteria to be used for identifying broad locations and specific sites”

Strategic Policy 1: Managing Growth in Harrow
Not all of the council’s list of objectives (a-to-i) that it seeks to promote on the back of development may be achievable. The council needs to be flexible in its approach to ensure that much needed housing development is not stifled by onerous or overly ambitious sustainability objectives. 
Growth options
We are unable to commit to either option, but whichever is eventually chosen it should not be to the exclusion of identifying residential sites in the north of the borough that could contribute to meeting both people’s housing aspirations and helping to deliver mixed communities. While the core strategy can set out the council’s favoured direction for growth, it should not overly restrict development in other locations which might support other policy goals and meeting the housing needs of the public. As paragraph 37 of PPS3 states (p.14):

“Where need and demand are high, it will be necessary to identify and explore a range of options for distributing housing including consideration of the role of growth areas, growth points, new free-standing settlements, major urban extensions and the managed growth of settlements in urban and rural areas and/or where necessary, review of any policy constraints.”

In preparing its core strategy we do not feel the council should entirely dismiss the potential contribution that sites in the north of the borough. There is likely to be strong market demand in this area and we do not feel the market demand for homes in this area has been adequately tested by the council. This would also provide an opportunity to create more mixed communities through the provision of lower cost market and affordable housing. The creation of more mixed communities to the north would allow new residents to benefit from the better amenities that might be available in these areas (better schools, easier access to the countryside) and help to relieve pressure on services in the town centres as well as help sustain services in this more rural part of the borough. As paragraph 9 of PPS3 states, the Government’s key housing policy goal is to ensure that everyone has:

 “an opportunity of living in a decent home, which they can afford, in a community where they want to live...to create sustainable, inclusive, mixed communities in all areas, both urban and rural.” 

(our emphasis). 
The council must also explore a range of options in different locations to ensure that its core strategy is flexible and responsive to changing circumstances as set out in the new PPS12, para. 4.46. 

3.2 Living in Harrow
We note the first bullet, but again we would remind the council that in accordance with PPS3 the council can only determine the size and tenure of affordable housing stock, and not the market element of any scheme. 

Strategic Policy 2: sustainable housing provision
The council should not insist that all new homes are built to the Building for Life standard. This is a voluntary standard, it is not mandatory. The HBF is a key supporter of the scheme, alongside CABE, and its members are endeavouring to achieve these standards wherever possible. Sometimes, however, this will not always be viable.  This requirement should be deleted from the core strategy. 
With regard to the objectives d, e and f, these will need to take into account viability. Overly exacting environmental and design standards must not become an obstacle to housing delivery. As PPS1, para. 26 (iii) states, local authorities should “not impose disproportionate costs, in terms of environmental and social impacts, or by unnecessarily constraining otherwise beneficial economic or social development.”
Strategic Policy 3: Harrow’s housing needs, mix and affordability

This target for 3 or more bed homes is unsubstantiated by research in the form of a SHMA, and will also need to take cognisance of the results of the GLA SHMA which will be available shortly. 
Any affordable housing target or threshold set will need to be viable and practicable. As paragraph 29 of PPS3 states:
“Local Planning Authorities will need to undertake an informed assessment of the economic viability of any thresholds and proportions of affordable housing proposed, including their likely impact upon overall levels of housing delivery.” 
Targets for affordable housing will need to reflect an assessment of the likely economic viability of the land for housing, taking account of risks to delivery and considering the likely levels of finance available to support affordable housing delivery (see PPS3, para 29, p.10). This is echoed by London Plan policy 3A.10 which stresses the need to encourage rather than restrain housing delivery by the setting of unrealistic affordable housing quotas. 

If the core strategy fails to make provision for this, then the strategy is at risk of being declared unsound. In the recent appeal case Persimmon Homes and Barratt Homes v Blyth BC, 2008, the Court of Appeal found in favour of the developers because the council had not carried out a robust assessment of the economic viability of its affordable housing policy, as required by paragraph 29 of PPS3, and that the policy should be quashed. We therefore recommend that the council publishes its assessment of economic viability to justify its percentage of affordable housing and tenure split, demonstrating also the amount of public sector grant that will be forthcoming to support the affordable housing and the contribution it anticipates coming from the developer. It should be noted that under Delivering Affordable Housing, paragraph 95, the council should acknowledge that the developer cannot meet the whole cost of affordable housing delivery.

3.36
Developer contributions to support infrastructure and other community facilities will need to be prioritised. Priorities should be set which relate to the specific needs of the development location. The amount of development contribution that can be secured must reflect development viability and the availability of public subsidy (see paragraph 29 of PPS3). 
Strategic Policy 7: Harrow’s resource use

The council states that all development must be built in accordance with all relevant national, regional and local guidance. This is both unreasonable – because there is a lot of guidance in the public domain most of which is non-mandatory – and unnecessary given the considerable duplication within the various guidance documents. The HBF is signed up to delivering a 25% CO2 reduction over the current Part L of the Building Regulations by 2010 and the council should support the house builders in this endeavour, not attempt to impose unreasonable and unachievable demands. 

Paragraph 26 of PPS1 states that LPAs should not impose disproportional costs that might constrain beneficial social and economic development, and that the council has regard to the resources likely to be available to implement these standards and the costs that might be incurred. The CLG’s Cost Analysis of the Code for Sustainable Homes estimates costs of between £19k and £47k per housing unit (although our researchers suggest this is a massive underestimation because it has not taken into account modern methods of construction). If the council insists on the highest standards it may well stifle housing delivery, stretch affordability further and reduce the amount of planning gain it can secure for other community purposes. 
Harrow specific planning context

The council wishes to make Harrow a more attractive place for entrepreneurs and new businesses. To achieve this objective it will need to provide more employment land. Such uses will be in competition with residential and other uses, especially within Harrow’s growth points where the council proposes to concentrate development. This indicates the urgent need for the council to identify an adequate supply of residential and employment land which is developable and deliverable. 
I hope these comments are useful. Please contact me should you wish to discuss them further. 
Yours faithfully

[image: image2.jpg]
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Regional Planner for London
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